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“SUICIDE WATCH” 
 

FADE IN: 
 
INT. BEDROOM—DAY 
 
We open on the normal bedroom of a teenager.  Things are 
strewn about haphazardly, but not with complete abandon, 
and several posters adorn the walls. Into this scene walks 
JIMMY NOIR, a dark haired young man with a surly 
disposition.  He approaches his bed, where a rope tied into 
a noose lies.  He picks it up, analyzes it, and then looks 
to the ceiling.  A voice is then heard, but only to us.  
Our narrator: Jimmy himself. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
Kind of an awkward way to start a story, huh?  But hey, I 
was never good at telling stories.  That’s me, James Noir, 
trying to kill myself.  My friends call me Jimmy, by the 

way.  But then, I don’t have many friends, or else I 
probably wouldn’t be doing what I’m doing right now.  Maybe 
I chose to do this because I had nothing else better to do.  
Or maybe it’s because my last name is a damn film genre; I 

don’t know.  Bottom line: dumb decision. 
 

Jimmy finishes tying the noose to the ceiling.  He then 
grabs a chair from his desk, positions it underneath the 
noose, and climbs the chair.  He puts the noose around his 
neck, but then pauses.  He stares blankly ahead for a 
moment, and then kicks the chair out from underneath 
himself.  Just as the chair hits the ground, the rope 
unties from the ceiling and Jimmy falls flat onto his face.  
We cut to blackness. 
 

JIMMY (V.O) 
Pretty pathetic when you cant even freakin’ kill yourself 

right, huh? 
 

TITLE CARD 
 
FADE IN: 
 
INT. COLLEGE CAFETERIA—DAY 
 
We fade back in on a fairly large cafeteria.  Many students 
mill about, eating and conversing.  We focus on one table 
in particular, where a lone student sits, thumbing through 



a textbook.  This is ANTHONY LAPETTO, an overweight Italian 
man with dark hair and large eyes. 
 

JIMMY (V.O) 
Well, here we go.  Let’s get into the good stuff.  It’s a 

Tuesday.  Nothing special going on at the moment, but 
that’s all about to change.  That’s Anthony Lapetto, your 
generic, overweight, loudmouth Italian.  You know, the 
“tough guy” that struts from class to class trying to 

intimidate people but mostly failing?  Yeah, that’s him.  
Except Anthony actually has some mob connections.  That’s 
why I’m visiting him today.  See, that’s what they call 

these things, guys like Lapetto.  “Visits.”  I wish it was 
that nice. 

 
Anthony hears a noise ahead of him and looks up.  In front 
of him stands Jimmy Noir, who pulls out the chair across 
from him and sits down.  Jimmy looks a little off.  Sweat 
beads his brow, and his eyes are bugging out of his head. 
 

ANTHONY 
You look like a grasshopper, bro.  What’s the problem? 

 
JIMMY 

I need a little...assistance. 
 

ANTHONY 
(interested) 

What kind of assistance we talkin’?  Hardcore?  Softcore? 
 

JIMMY 
Not that kind of...damnit man, nevermind. 

 
Jimmy starts to get up, but Anthony stops him. 
 

ANTHONY 
(chuckles) 

I’m just messing with you, Jimmy.  Sit down. 
 

Jimmy looks at him a moment, and then sits back down. 
 

ANTHONY (cont’d) 
What’s the problem? 

 
JIMMY 

(sighs) 



I’m sick of the way things have been rolling lately.  The 
bumps in the road are too damn big and the reward at the 

end is too small. 
 

ANTHONY 
So do you want to pull off to the side of the road, or run 

head first into a semi in the opposite lane? 
 

JIMMY 
I don’t know about the semi... 

 
ANTHONY 

(lost for words) 
Wow, this is a surprise.  This is really...this is... 

 
JIMMY 

It’s not too much, is it? 
 

ANTHONY 
Nah, I guess not.  I mean, if you’re sure... 

 
JIMMY 

I’m sure. 
 

ANTHONY 
Alright then.  Do you wanna know when it’s coming, or 

should it just be a pleasant surprise? 
 

JIMMY 
Uhhh...pleasant surprise. 

 
ANTHONY 

Good deal. 
 

Anthony gets up, packing the textbook he was looking at 
into his bag. 
 

ANTHONY (cont’d) 
For what it’s worth...I’m sorry it turned out like this for 

you. 
 

With that, Anthony picks up his bag and leaves, leaving 
Jimmy behind at the table alone. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 



Well, there you go.  I’m too much of a pussy to kill 
myself, so I get someone else to do it for me.  Yeah, I’m 

definitely pathetic. 
 

Just then, a girl walks in front of the table where Jimmy 
is sitting.  Jimmy stares, nearly enthralled. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
Well, there goes our femme fatale.  Carle Scarletta.  Damn 

beautiful girl. 
 

We see that Jimmy is right.  CARLE SCARLETTA is a raven 
haired, dark eyed beauty with full lips and a killer 
figure.  The dark dress and matching beret she wears on her 
head only add to the mysterious air that surrounds her. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
You could say she’s the love interest in this story.  She’s 
everything a guy would want, except for the whole “shady” 
thing.  But I’m willing to look past that.  Also something 

I’ll regret later.  Plus, love can’t really sprout 
considering I’ll be dead in a couple days, but hey, you 

gotta make the most of your last days, right? 
 

Jimmy gets up from his chair and goes over to Carle, who 
has seated herself at another table.  He leans against a 
table close to her, and looks at her a moment as she gazes 
at a textbook. 
 

JIMMY 
Reading the good word? 

 
Carle smiles and lowers the book. 
 

CARLE 
I don’t know if you can call it the GOOD word, but its 

words nonetheless. 
 

Jimmy pauses a moment to analyze her.  As he does, we hear: 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
Everything about this girl drips sex.  A simple eyebrow 
raise or a leg cross can put an instant bulge in your 

pants. 
 

Carle crosses her legs, and we see Jimmy bend over a bit.  
He then quickly sits down opposite her. 



 
JIMMY (V.O.) 

Kinda like right now. 
 

Jimmy clears his throat and composes himself. 
 

JIMMY 
I didn’t catch you at the little shindig Saturday night. 

 
CARLE 

That’s cuz I didn’t go. 
 

JIMMY 
(his interest peeked) 

Any particular reason why? 
 

CARLE 
(shrugs) 

Not my type of people.  Hey, lets go outside.  I need a 
smoke. 

 
JIMMY 

Alright. 
 

EXT. COLLEGE CAFETERIA—DAY 
 
Carle leans against the building with her back, one foot up 
on the wall and one on the ground.  A cigarette sits 
smoking in her right hand as she looks at Jimmy, who leans 
against the wall next to her, both hands in his jacket 
pockets. 
 

CARLE 
Any reason why you came to my nest today, sticks? 

 
JIMMY (V.O.) 

Oh yeah.  She calls me sticks.  Probably because I look 
like a living stick figure.  That’s just one of the many 

reasons I don’t mind getting off’d. 
 

JIMMY 
A guy needs a reason to talk to a girl? 

 
CARLE 

No, but you came with a purpose.  I could see it in the way 
you walked. 

 



Carle takes a drag on her cigarette as Jimmy fumbles for 
words. 
 

JIMMY 
(shrugs) 

I thought maybe... 
 

CARLE 
You could bang me tonight?  Bed me? 

 
JIMMY 

No, I... 
 

CARLE 
I can tell when a guy reaches the end of his line and wants 
something to show for it.  You probably figured I’d be a 

nice notch on your arm before “the end” comes, huh? 
 

JIMMY 
How are you... 

 
CARLE 

It’s called women’s intuition, Jimmy.  Gotta know the game 
before you play it. 

 
Carle wags her finger at Jimmy. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
Shame on you. 

 
JIMMY 

So that’s a no? 
 

CARLE 
Yes, the resounding kind.  But thanks for the talk.  It 

was...interesting. 
 

Carle puts her cigarette out on the wall and walks off, 
leaving Jimmy to himself.  
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
I can’t even get some before I die.  God must hate me. 

 
EXT. JIMMY’S HOUSE—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy arrives at his doorstep.  He lets out a sigh as he 
bends down at his front door, lifts the doormat, and takes 



a key out from under it.  Just as he stands up, we see a 
red dot on his back.  He goes to unlock his door when he 
seems to get a feeling something’s off.  He turns around 
and looks down at the dot that’s now on his chest, over his 
heart. 
 

JIMMY 
C’mon, what the fuck, man?!  You couldn’t even give me a 

day?! 
 

Jimmy anticipates the shot and ducks.  A muffled gunshot 
can barely be heard. 
 

JIMMY 
(losing it) 

Fuck! 
 

Jimmy runs off his doorstep and continues on into the 
night. 
 
INT. COLLEGE CAFETERIA—DAY 
 
The next day.  Anthony Lapetto sits at the same table he 
was at yesterday, looking at the same textbook.  But this 
time, he has an Italian sub in one of his hands.  He 
sloppily eats it as Jimmy sits down at the table across 
from him.  Jimmy seems like he’s been up all night.  His 
eyes dart around as sweat drips off his face. 
 

ANTHONY 
You look like a dead bird, bro. 

 
JIMMY 

Why so quick, Tony?  You couldn’t give me some time? 
 

ANTHONY 
You said you wanted to be pleasantly surprised.  So 

surprise, douchebag. 
 

JIMMY 
No, listen to me! 

 
Jimmy realizes he’s being loud and composes himself, then 
moves in closer to Anthony. 
 

JIMMY (cont’d) 



Listen, I don’t know if I want it to go down like this 
anymore... 

 
ANTHONY 
No, no. 

 
Anthony puts down the sub and starts to talk with his hands 
to a ridiculous degree. 
 

ANTHONY (cont’d) 
You don’t just call it off!  You can’t just take a water 
with Jambino!  This is the Munchkin man were talkin’ about 

here, Jimmy! 
 

JIMMY 
Munchkin man? 

 
ANTHONY 

(points at him) 
Don’t speak!  No more words! 

 
Jimmy reluctantly goes silent. 
 

ANTHONY (cont’d) 
You can’t run around on him.  He doesn’t stop.  He’s like a 

damn Duracell bunny. 
 

JIMMY 
Energizer. 

 
ANTHONY 
What? 

 
JIMMY 

Energizer bunny. 
 

ANTHONY 
Don’t fuckin’ correct me.  All I know is you made a choice; 

now, you gotta face the repercussions. 
 

Anthony gets up with his textbook and starts to leave. 
 

ANTHONY (cont’d) 
(indicates the sub) 

Have the rest of the sandwich.  Maybe you’ll feel better. 
 



Anthony walks off, once again leaving Jimmy to himself.  He 
sits there, seemingly with no hope, until he seems to see 
someone across the way.  We pan over to see a young man 
sitting at a table not too far away, reading a book.  Jimmy 
gets up from the table and walks over to him.  As he gets 
closer, we see the book is a “Hard Case Crime” novel.  The 
young man is SAM DIAMOND, a fair skinned youth with brown 
hair and blue eyes.  He seems to have an equal amount of 
light and dark about his features, like there may be 
something else behind the icy blue of his eyes.  Jimmy 
awkwardly approaches him. 
 

JIMMY 
You’re Sam Diamond, right? 

 
SAM 

(doesn’t look up from the book) 
Who’s askin’? 

 
JIMMY 

(extends his hand) 
I’m Jim.  Or Jimmy.  Or whatever... 

 
Sam lowers the book and shakes his hand, but his face 
remains impassive. 
 

SAM 
Yeah, I remember you.  Screenwriting 101. 

 
JIMMY 

(remembering) 
Oh, yeah.  Good class. 

 
The two sit in awkward silence for a moment, until Sam 
breaks it. 

 
SAM 

Something pressing you need, Jim? 
 

JIMMY 
Well, I just...I know about that Bandido thing last 

semester, and... 
 

SAM 
(thinking back) 

Kathy Bandido...sweet kid.  
 



JIMMY 
Yeah, I know about what you did.  How you helped nail the 

triggerman. 
 

SAM 
It’s all about doing your civic duty, Jim.  Commitments to 

the community, all that good stuff. 
(puts the book down and leans forward) 
But what is it that you need from me? 

 
Jimmy hesitates a moment, thinking if he should tell Sam 
about his issues. 

JIMMY 
Things have been a little...choppy for me lately.  I wanted 
out.  Like...OUT.  So I got Lapetto to get someone to do 

the job. 
 

SAM 
(surprised) 

You put Lapetto on a mercy kill job? 
 

JIMMY 
Kinda. 

 
SAM 

Damn man, if I knew it was that bad for you I woulda...I 
don’t know, patted you on the back or something. 

 
Jimmy doesn’t know how to react to this.  
 

SAM (cont’d) 
Don’t look so sore, Jim.  What would you like me to do? 

 
JIMMY 

I don’t know...watch my back?  Make sure that the people I 
nest with aren’t there to mow me down when I’m not lookin’. 

 
SAM 

A private bodyguard, then? 
 

JIMMY 
(hesitates, then speaks) 

I guess. 
 

SAM 
You’re covered now.  Head to toe.  I got the case. 

 



Jimmy gives Sam a weird look, but Diamond doesn’t notice. 
He just reaches into his backpack and hands Jimmy a cell 
phone. 
 

SAM (cont’d) 
From now on, contact me through this phone.  It’s 

scrambled. 
(starts to get up) 
I’ll be in touch. 

 
JIMMY 

What about payment?  I got... 
 

SAM 
Don’t worry about that now. 

 
As Sam walks away, Jimmy looks after him. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
Now I got the legendary Sam Diamond on the case.  Hopefully 
this gets me somewhere, huh?  Knowing me, it’ll go nowhere. 

 
EXT. COLLEGE CAMPUS—DAY 
 
We see Jimmy walking outside of the college.  His hands in 
his jacket pockets, he looks around every once in awhile, 
scanning his surroundings.  He’s so absorbed he walks by 
Carle, who is talking to a group of drama students.  She 
notices him and calls to him. 
 

CARLE 
Sticks! 

 
Jimmy turns and looks back to her as she walks up to him. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
Hey. 
 

JIMMY 
(sullen) 
Hey. 
 

Carle starts to walk alongside him. 
 

CARLE 



Didn’t mean to get you all sore the other day.  You’re a 
good guy; usually got good intentions.  That’s hard to find 

around here. 
 

JIMMY 
Uhh, thanks. 

 
CARLE 

I was thinking I could rectify it; make it up to you. 
 

JIMMY 
(grins) 

How’s that? 
 

CARLE 
Dinner and a movie, maybe not in that order.  Tommorrow 

night. 
 

JIMMY 
(surprised) 
You serious? 

 
CARLE 
Dead. 

 
JIMMY 

Um, alright. 
 

CARLE 
(winks) 

Ok.  I’ll call you. 
 

Carle backs up and walks away, leaving a dumbfounded Jimmy 
in her wake. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S ROOM—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy is seated on his bed, the scrambled cell Sam gave him 
in his hand. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
You’d probably expect me to be practically rubbing myself 
at this point, right?  Well, the problem is, I had this 

feeling. A creeping feeling that I couldn’t shake.  
Something was up, and maybe the famous Sammy Diamond could 

shed some light for me. 
 



Jimmy hits a button on the cell and puts it to his ear. 
 
EXT. CITY CORNER—NIGHT 
 
Sam stands underneath a streetlight on a corner street, a 
cigarette in his lips.  He calmly smokes it, when his phone 
rings.  He fishes it out of his pocket and picks it up. 
 

SAM 
(answering) 
Diamond. 

 
INTERCUTING BETWEEN MEMBERS 
 

JIMMY 
Sam, it’s Jimmy. 

 
SAM 

Thought I’d hear from you.  Any news? 
 

JIMMY 
Me.  Carle Scarletta.  Dinner.  Tommorrow night. 

 
SAM 

You don’t wanna get caught up with her.  Dame’s bad news. 
 

JIMMY 
I thought it was kinda off kilter that she would ask ME.  

Kinda off the beaten path, you know? 
 

SAM 
SHE asked you? 

 
JIMMY 

(chuckles) 
Yeah. 

 
SAM 

Hm.  Not like her. 
 

JIMMY 
How do you know her? 

 
SAM 

(hesitates, then speaks) 



Me and her used to date.  She seems harmless enough, until 
you peel back that first layer.  Then you find the real 

stuff underneath. 
 

There is a pause as Jimmy thinks to himself. 
 

JIMMY 
So how should I play this? 

 
SAM 

Where you guys meeting tomorrow? 
 

JIMMY 
At the movie theatre downtown. 

 
SAM 

Alright, call me when you get there. 
 

Sam flips the phone shut and starts to cross the street.  
We go back to Jimmy as he lowers the phone from his ear, a 
confused look on his face. 
 

JIMMY (V.O) 
Well, one thing I can say for my life: it isn’t boring. 

 
EXT. MOVIE THEATRE/DOWNTOWN—NIGHT 
 
People are congregated around the front of the downtown 
movie theatre.  The marquee out front lights up the 
entrance of the theatre, where we see Jimmy appear.  He 
looks around, searching for Carle.  When he doesn’t see her 
around his immediate area, he pulls out his cell and dials 
Sam’s number.   
 

SAM 
(over phone) 

Jimmy. 
 

JIMMY 
I’m here. 

 
SAM 

I know.  Look across the street. 
 

Jimmy looks across the street and sees Sam standing there, 
trying to blend into the crowd.  Sam throws Jim a little 
head nod as they lock eyes. 



 
SAM (cont’d) 

I’ll be watching.  All night. 
 

JIMMY 
Wait, ALL night? 

 
SAM 

Don’t make me repeat myself, Jim. 
 

Sam hangs up abruptly once again, and Jimmy throws him a 
glare before turning and walking away.  He continues his 
search for Carle, looking around the area.  Suddenly, a 
voice calls out to him. 
 

CARLE (O.S.) 
(in a whispered yell) 

Sticks! 
 

Jimmy looks around, not quite able to nail down her 
location. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
The alley! 

 
Jimmy goes a few steps, and then sees a small alleyway to 
his right.  He peeks around the corner, and sees Carle 
standing there, under a small light.  She once again has a 
cigarette in her hand. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
Don’t stand there, Jimmy.  Come here. 

 
EXT. ALLEYWAY/DOWNTOWN—NIGHT 

 
Jimmy looks around worriedly, but commits and enters the 
alleyway.  He walks over to Carle. 
 

JIMMY 
What you doing in here? 

 
CARLE 

Crowds.  Don’t like ‘em. 
 

JIMMY 
Coulda fooled me with all the people you hang with at 

school. 



 
CARLE 

Those are what we in my business call “friends by 
reputation.”  I give them my time just so I can keep up 

my... sparkling image. 
 

JIMMY 
Your business? 

 
CARLE 
Hmm? 
 

JIMMY 
You said something about your... 

 
CARLE 

Oh, my business.  Well, you can say I’m a professional 
reputation builder.  And killer. 

 
There’s a way that Carle says this that suggests a deeper 
meaning, but it seems lost to Jimmy at this time.  Carle 
takes a drag on her cig, and then continues. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
What about you, sticks?  Anything important I need to know 
about you before we do this?  Other than the fact you’re 

horny on Tuesdays? 
 

JIMMY 
(shrugs) 

I’m a fairly normal guy. 
 

CARLE 
Ah, one of those.  Hiding behind the veil of normalacy.  I 

don’t buy it. 
 

Jimmy smiles and looks down at his watch. 
 

JIMMY 
We better go if we wanna make the movie. 

 
CARLE 

And he changes the subject.  You’re doing all the right 
things, aren’t you? 

 
Carle puts the cigarette out on the wall and looks to 
Jimmy. 



 
CARLE (cont’d) 
Lead the way. 

 
Jimmy looks to Carle for a moment.  He then turns and walks 
towards the street.  As Carle follows him, she throws a 
quick glance behind her, but then looks back to Jimmy just 
as quickly.  As they exit the alley, a dark figure emerges 
from the shadows, seemingly fixated on the couple as they 
walk off. 
 
EXT. ACROSS THE STREET/DOWNTOWN—NIGHT 
 
Sam is across the street, looking at the couple as they 
walk towards the entrance of the theater. 
 

SAM 
(to himself) 

Here’s lookin’ at you, kid. 
 

As he continues to watch, something seems to catch his eye.  
He looks towards the alley, and sees a dark figure standing 
there, motionless.  Sam’s eyes narrow as he moves to try 
and get a better look without looking too obvious.  He 
moves to cross the street, keeping his eyes on the figure 
as he does so.  He reaches the other side, and leans his 
back against a nearby building wall, putting a cigarette in 
his mouth as he does so.  The figure exits the alley, but 
his back is to us.  He is dressed in a dark suit, from what 
we can tell.  The figure turns around, and starts walking 
towards Sam, but we only focus on him.  Sam throws a quick 
glance at the figure as he passes him. 
 
SAM’S POV—FIGURE 
 
As the man’s coat billows in the wind, we see a 9mm 
inserted in his waistband. 
 
BACK TO SCENE 
 
His suspicions confirmed, Sam lets the man pass and waits 
for several seconds, letting the man get far enough ahead 
of him. He then begins to follow him, attempting to blend 
in with the passerby. 
 
EXT. PARKING LOT/DOWNTOWN—NIGHT 
 



Sam enters a parking lot, still following the figure.  The 
man heads to his car, absorbed in shadow.  Sam puffs on his 
cig, still trying to look casual.  As the man stops at his 
car to unlock it, Sam ducks down behind a nearby vehicle 
and peers out, putting his cigarette out on the pavement.  
He looks at the man’s license plate number. 
 
UNKNOWN POV—SAM 
 
We see through the eyes of a person rapidly approaching Sam 
from behind. 
 
BACK TO SCENE 
 
As Sam looks at the number, a figure appears behind him and 
hits him over the head with a blunt object.  Sam slumps to 
the pavement, unconscious.  The figure gets into the light, 
and we see its Anthony Lapetto, a smile on his face.  He 
yells to the shadowed man at his car. 
 

ANTHONY 
It’s alright, Jambino!  He’s out! 

 
STEVE “MUNCHKIN MAN” JAMBINO doesn’t even respond.  He only 
enters his vehicle, starts the engine, and speeds away.  
Anthony looks down at the unconscious Sam. 
 

ANTHONY (cont’d) 
Sammy fuckin’ Diamond. 

(chuckles) 
You obviously don’t know the Munchkin Man. 

 
EXT. MOVIE THEATER/DOWNTOWN—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy exits the theater, with Carle nowhere to be seen.  He 
whips out his cell and dials.  He seems to get no answer. 
 

JIMMY 
(to himself) 
C’mon Sam. 

 
It goes straight to his voicemail, so Jimmy leaves a 
message. 
 

JIMMY (cont’d) 



Sam, it’s Jim.  There’s something going on here, man.  This 
girl’s off; she’s twisted.  Cranked.  I don’t know.  

There’s something goin’ on tonight. 
(he pauses, looks around, and then speaks) 

But a part of me doesn’t wanna believe it.  Call me back. 
 

He flips the phone shut and wipes a hand over his brow.  He 
then reluctantly turns and walks back into the theatre. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
Yeah, little did I know, but Sam was in a bit of quandary 
at the moment.  See, I seem to have pulled him into my 
problems, and judging by the grand scale of them, he was 
pretty much screwed.  I, on the other hand, was on the way 

to enjoying a special moment with Carle... 
 

INT. JIMMY’S CAR--NIGHT 
 
Jimmy and Carle sit in Jimmy’s car, with him behind the 
wheel.  They are on the way home from their night out. 
 

JIMMY 
Why did you come out with me tonight? 

 
Carle is looking out the window, and hesitates a moment 
before responding. 
 

CARLE 
(throws a sexy grin as she looks back to him) 

Why you ask? 
 

JIMMY 
Curious, I guess. 

 
CARLE 

Well, you know what they say about the cat... 
 

Jimmy’s face turns serious as he looks at Carle, whose face 
also has taken on a serious expression.  She then grins 
again. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
It’s a joke, sticks.  You know, humor?  You should try it 

once in awhile. 
 



Jimmy lets out a small, nervous laugh.  Carle narrows her 
eyes at him for a moment, but then looks back out her 
window. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
That’s my stop. 

 
EXT. CARLE’S HOUSE—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy’s car pulls up to the curb outside a fairly large 
home in the suburbs. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S CAR—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy looks to Carle, and she turns from the window once 
again to look to him. 
 

JIMMY 
So... 

 
CARLE 

So?  This is the moment of truth, Jim.  How you gunna play 
it? 
 

JIMMY 
(confused) 
Ummm... 

 
CARLE 

How you gunna cap off the night? 
 

Jimmy looks completely lost for a moment.  But, gradually, 
the look of despair switches to a slight grin.  He grabs 
Carle’s right hand and lifts it to his lips, kissing her 
hand.  She smiles. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
A gentleman.  Refreshing, I must say. 

 
She opens her door and moves to get out, but stops for a 
moment. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
One more thing...don’t let all the murkiness around her get 

to you.  There’s something here for you, sticks.  Just 
don’t let all those hopeless assholes ruin it all for you. 

 



Jimmy seems to consider her words, and allows a smile to 
cross his face. 
 

JIMMY 
Thanks, Carle. 

 
Carle winks at him and closes the car door.  Jimmy looks 
after her as she goes, the smile still spread across his 
face. 
 
INT. CARLE’S HOUSE—NIGHT 
 
Carle comes into her house through the front door, and 
quickly goes upstairs. 
 
INT. CARLE’S HOUSE/CARLE’S BEDROOM—NIGHT 
 
We see Carle’s bedroom.  Upon first glance, it looks like 
the average room of a teenage girl on her way to full 
fledged womanhood.  The usual posters that adorn a young 
girls room have now faded away to a more mature look.  
Things are neatly arranged, and everything seems in the 
right place.  That is, except for Sam Diamond, who lies on 
Carle’s bed, still unconscious.  His hands have been tied 
to the bedposts tightly, and his jacket has been removed, 
leaving him in only a black t-shirt and jeans.  Carle 
enters the room and looks down at Sam with a smile on her 
face.  She holds a cloth in her right hand.  She sits on 
the edge of the bed and begins to dab Sam’s face with it.  
Slowly, Sam begins to come around.  He moves his head 
around gradually, and his eyes snap open.  He barely looks 
surprised as his eyes fixate on Carle sitting over him. 
 

SAM 
(greeting her) 

Carle. 
 

CARLE 
(smiles) 
Sammy. 

 
Sam looks up to his tied hands and lightly tugs them, but 
upon realizing he can’t get free, he gives up. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
It’s good to see you again, baby. 

 



SAM 
So you’re in on this? 

 
CARLE 

In on what? 
 

Sam chuckles and looks away, completely disbelieving her. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
You know, I always regretted how we turned out Sam.  It 

seemed so perfect, didn’t it?  Us? 
 

Sam doesn’t respond; just looks away from her. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
Oh, you know I’m right.  You still think about me.  Hell, I 

think about you.  The good times we used to have.  The 
great nights. 

 
Carle reaches out her hand and rubs Sam’s cheek.  He 
surprisingly doesn’t resist, and looks up at her. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
I’ve missed you, Sam.  I couldn’t stand it any longer.  I 
had to do something about it.  I had to have you back. 

(pauses as she realizes something) 
You know, right now I could have my way with you.  Do 

anything to you, really.  You don’t find that the slightest 
bit...enticing? 

 
SAM 

Should I? 
 

CARLE 
(leans back on the bed and runs her hand down Sam’s chest) 

Strangely enough, I do. 
 

SAM 
(ignores her) 

What’s your role in this, Carle? 
 

CARLE 
How come you think I’m always up to something, Sammy?  Do I 

look like that kind of girl? 
 

A loud knocking can be heard from downstairs.  Carle perks 
up at this. 



EXT. CARLE’S HOUSE—NIGHT 
 
A young blonde girl stands on Carle’s doorstep, hammering 
on the door furiously.  This is KELLY PRESTON, your average 
attractive beach blonde, except for her clothing.  She 
dresses alternatively; her style seemingly borrowed from 
Carle.  She calls out to whoever is inside the house. 
 

KELLY 
Carle!  C’mon, let me in! 

 
INT. CARLE’S HOUSE/CARLE’S BEDROOM—NIGHT 
 
Carle can hear Kelly yelling from upstairs, and sits up on 
the bed.  She thinks on something for a moment, and then 
leans over to grab a small perfume bottle from her bed 
stand.  She then grabs the cloth she came into the room 
with. 
 

CARLE 
Sorry, baby, but you gotta go back to sleep for a little 

bit.  Can’t have Kelly finding you up here. 
 

Carle pours some of the “perfume” onto the cloth, and Sam 
realizes it must be chloroform.  She then leans towards 
Sam’s face with the cloth.  Sam takes this moment to act, 
and yanks on his bindings, revealing that this entire time, 
he had been working on untying himself.  Once free, Sam 
grabs her hand holding the cloth and twists it behind her 
back.  He then pushes her face first onto the bed, holding 
her down.  Carle lets out a slight grunt of pain. 
 

SAM 
Who’s at the door? 

 
Carle stays silent. 
 

SAM (cont’d) 
Don’t play me, Carle.  Who’s at the door? 

 
CARLE 

Kelly.  Kelly Preston. 
 

SAM 
Why the hell is she here at three in the morning on a 

Friday night? 
 



CARLE 
Emotional support? 

 
SAM 

Don’t know about that. 
 

Sam grabs the cloth from Carle’s hand and puts it over her 
face.  She struggles for a few seconds, but then goes limp, 
her eyes slowly closing.  Sam takes the cloth from her face 
and throws it across the room.  He then walks out the door. 
 
EXT. CARLE’S HOUSE—NIGHT 
 
Kelly is still hammering on the door. 
 

KELLY 
Carle! 

 
The door opens, and Kelly comes face to face with Sam 
Diamond. 
 

KELLY (cont’d) 
What the hell are you doing here? 

 
SAM 

You first. 
 

KELLY 
Where’s Carle? 

 
SAM 

Sleeping upstairs. 
 

KELLY 
Why are you here?  She said you guys were snapped. 

 
SAM 

Just visiting.  You’re turn. 
 

KELLY 
I need to talk to her about something. 

 
SAM 

That being? 
 

KELLY 



Not you’re concern, Diamond.  I can see you’re still going 
on with that whole “P.I.” routine.  It’s kinda pathetic. 

 
SAM 

Well, Kel, what time is it? 
(looks at his watch) 

Three?  I’m surprised you’re not IN someone at this time of 
night. 

 
KELLY 

(scoffs) 
You really are a sad case, you know that? 

 
SAM 

(smiles) 
Have a good night. 

 
Sam shuts the door on her face.  Kelly grows more furious 
and starts pounding on the door again. 
 

KELLY 
Damnit, Diamond!  Open the door! 

 
INT. CARLE’S HOUSE/CARLE’S BEDROOM—NIGHT 
 
Sam re-enters Carle’s room and picks her up from the bed, 
slinging her over his shoulder.  He then exits the room. 
 
INT. CARLE’S HOUSE/DOWNSTAIRS—NIGHT 
 
Sam carries Carle through her darkened house and towards 
the back.  Once there, he exits through a back door, while 
Kelly’s pounding and shouting can still be heard in the 
background. 
 
EXT. JIMMY’S HPUSE—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy approaches his doorstep, takes the key from under his 
doormat, and enters his house. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S HOUSE—NIGHT 
 
Once inside, Jimmy flicks on a light, illuminating the 
front hallway.  He then walks further into the house, 
approaching the kitchen table. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S HOUSE/ KITCHEN—NIGHT 



Once at the table, Jim picks up what appears to be the mail 
and analyzes it. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S HOUSE/LIVING ROOM—NIGHT 
 
In the living room, we see a hand hit play on a cd player. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S HOUSE/ KITCHEN—NIGHT 
 
Suddenly, a blaring musical tune is heard; the song “Do You 
Know the Munchkin Man?”  Jimmy jumps and drops the mail, 
startled.  A shape of a man can be seen behind him, raising 
a thin wire over his head.  The man then wraps the wire 
around Jimmy’s neck, strangling him.  From the looks of 
him, we can tell it’s Steve “Munchkin Man” Jambino.  Once 
he gets over the initial shock, Jimmy goes into defense 
mode, and backs into a wall, crushing the man behind him.  
The man holds tight, but Jimmy rails into the wall several 
more times, forcing the man to loosen his grip.  Jimmy then 
elbows the man in the chest several times, getting himself 
out from underneath the wire.  He grabs a knife from a 
nearby counter and spins to face the intruder, but is 
shocked to find nobody there.  Jimmy tries to get his 
breath back as he scans his surroundings, but then lowers 
his guard as he realizes the man is truly gone.  He then 
turns back to the table to find a single round donut 
sitting there on the tabletop. 
 

JIMMY 
(rubbing his throat) 

Alright, that’s just fucking ridiculous. 
 

A loud knocking is heard, and Jimmy turns toward the source 
of it.  He approaches the door leading out onto his back 
patio and opens it, revealing Sam Diamond in the doorway.  
Carle is still slumped over his shoulder. 
 

JIMMY (cont’d) 
What the hell... 

 
SAM 

Long story. 
 

Sam walks into the kitchen and towards the living room, 
where he carefully lays Carle out on the couch. 
 

JIMMY 



Did you see anyone leave when you came in? 
 

SAM 
No, why? 

 
Jimmy runs his hands over his face, overwhelmed.  Sam 
catches sight of the munchkin donut on the table and looks 
to Jimmy. 
 

JIMMY 
Yeah, you’re not the only one with a story. 

 
EXT. JIMMY’S HOUSE—DAY 
 
We see that the dark night has now changed into a bright 
morning. 
 
INT. JIMMY’S HOUSE/KITCHEN—DAY 
 
Carle has been placed in a chair in the middle of the 
kitchen, the blinds drawn tight to block the sunlight from 
coming in.  She is slightly slumped over, still 
unconscious.  We pull back to reveal Jimmy and Sam in front 
of her, with Jimmy seated on a stool. 
 

JIMMY 
She fuctional? 

 
SAM 

Will be in a second. 
 

Sam puts a caplet of smelling salts under Carle’s nose and 
she suddenly snaps awake.  She seems highly disoriented as 
she looks at her surroundings. 
 

CARLE 
What the hell... 

 
SAM 

Morning. 
 

CARLE 
What the hell are you doing? 

 
She tries to get up, but realizes that her arms and legs 
have been tied to the chair. 
 



CARLE (cont’d) 
What is this, Sam? 

 
SAM 

We need you to give us some words on what the deal is here. 
 

Carle just then notices Jimmy in the room. 
 

CARLE 
What... 

 
SAM 

What’s you’re role in this?  We know you’re involved with 
the job on Jimmy. 

 
CARLE 

Job?  I don’t have the slightest idea what you’re spoutin’ 
about. 

 
Sam chuckles and shakes his head, walking behind Carle. 
 

JIMMY 
If you got nothing to do with this, then why did you have 
Sam tied up in your room?  Why did you randomly wanna spend 

time with me? 
 

CARLE 
(stays silent for a moment, then responds) 

Untie me and maybe I’ll throw you some words. 
 

JIMMY 
No dice.  You can throw them from there; we know you got 

the range. 
 

CARLE 
(sighs) 

Last week I went to Lapetto.  I wanted a favor. 
 

SAM 
Favor? 

 
CARLE 

I wanted to talk to you, Sam.  I knew you wouldn’t go for 
it, so I got Lapetto to force the issue. 

 
SAM 

All this was so you can talk to me? 



 
Carle says nothing. 
 

SAM (cont’d) 
That dosesnt roll with me.  It still doesn’t explain you 

going out with Jimmy. 
 

CARLE 
I was being nice.  The kid seemed depressed; I needed to 

throw him something. 
 

JIMMY 
(chuckles) 

Ah, so it was one of those. 
 

CARLE 
Not gunna lie. 

 
SAM 

What about the guy in the alley? 
 

CARLE 
What guy? 

 
SAM 

The guy that came out of the alley after you guys. 
 

CARLE 
I don’t know, Sammy.  Believe me. 

 
JIMMY 

She has to have something here, Sam.  How the hell am I 
gunna get this heat off me? 

 
SAM 

I believe her, Jim.  She doesn’t know nuthin’.  We have to 
find someone who does. 

 
JIMMY 
Where? 

 
Sam runs his hands over his face as he thinks for a minute. 
 

SAM 
Lapetto’s throwing a party tomorrow night, right? 

 
CARLE 



Yeah. 
 

SAM 
Were going.  I need to get Lapetto alone.  Once I get that, 

I get the essentials. 
 

CARLE 
I can help, Sammy.  I know how to get things from people. 

 
JIMMY 

(sarcastic) 
Why screw with what works, right? 

 
Carle glares at him. 
 

JIMMY (cont’d) 
This still doesent jive.  How does this guy know where I 
live?  How does he know where I’m gunna be?  Someone’s in 

his ear... 
 

SAM 
Whoever’s feeding Lapetto’s crew info must be on you’re 

tail, or else they wouldn’t know where you are.  You go to 
the party, the snitch goes to. 

 
Jimmy seems completely lost, but agrees anyway. 
 

CARLE 
So this party is important... 

 
SAM 

Pivotal. 
 

CARLE 
Then I’ll see you boys there. 

 
Everybody goes silent for a moment; Sam and Jimmy thinking 
to themselves. 
 

CARLE (cont’d) 
It’s kinda pointless for me to be tied up still, don’t you 

think? 
 

INT. JIMMY’S CAR—DAY 
 
Jimmy is driving Carle and Sam home in his car.  Carle sits 
in the passenger seat, while Sam is in the back. 



 
CARLE 

So sticks has a mob man after him?  I gotta say, that’s 
kinda hot. 

 
Jimmy smiles a little bit. 
 

SAM 
How does that not surprise me? 

 
CARLE 

(looks back at him) 
By the way, I forgive you for drugging me. 

 
SAM 

I don’t remember asking for forgiveness. 
 

CARLE 
No, you did.  Your eyes did.  When I woke up, I saw it. 

 
JIMMY 

(interjects) 
You guys used to date? 

 
CARLE 

Yes, we did. 
 

JIMMY 
Can’t imagine it. 

 
SAM 

Neither can I. 
 

CARLE 
Stop lying, Sammy.  You loved me; I loved you back.  It’s 

simple.  We both still do. 
 

Sam stays silent in the backseat and looks out the window. 
 

JIMMY 
Awkward. 

 
EXT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY—NIGHT 
 
The party is in full swing at Anthony Lapetto’s house.  
People stand outside in groups, talking and having fun, 
drinks in hand. 



 
JIMMY (V.O.) 

Wow, were at the party already, huh?  Whew.  Well, this is 
where it all goes to shit; where everything comes to a nice 

little head.  Kinda like an orgasm.  It either makes or 
breaks everything that’s come before it. 

 
A car pulls up to the curb.  We can see Sam driving and 
Jimmy in the passenger seat. 
 
INT. SAM’S CAR—NIGHT 
 
Sam looks to Jim. 
 

SAM 
Ready? 

 
JIMMY 

(sighs) 
Ready. 

 
SAM 

You sure? 
 

JIMMY 
(changes subject) 

Where the hell’s Carle?  Her car ain’t here... 
 

SAM 
She’ll be here. 

 
They both look out to the house for a silent moment, and 
then Sam breaks it. 
 

SAM (cont’d) 
Let’s do this. 

 
Sam opens his door, as does Jimmy. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY—NIGHT 
 
Inside, many college kids are crowded about.  Some are 
dancing, talking; all are drinking.  The latest dance beats 
play as the crowd moves to them.  Jimmy and Sam come in 
through the front door and scope out their surroundings. 
 

JIMMY 



I don’t see Lapetto. 
 

SAM 
Let’s break off.  Call me if you see him; I’ll do the same. 

 
JIMMY 

Copasetic. 
 

Jimmy and Sam split off, both going in opposite directions.  
We follow Jimmy first, who is still in the greeting area.  
He walks by a group of kids, and one of them yells out to 
him. 
 

KID 
Noir! 

 
Jimmy looks to the voice, and sees a familiar face. 
 

JIMMY 
(smiles) 

Conner, what the hell you doin’ here? 
 

CONNER MILES looks and acts like your basic college kid.  
Medium build, short hair.  Generic all around.  He returns 
the smile at Jimmy and pats him on the back. 
 

CONNER 
What’s a good ole boy like you doin’ in a grungy place like 

this? 
 

JIMMY 
I travel. 

 
CONNER 

(yells out to the others around him drunkenly) 
News flash, people!  Noir goes to parties!  He parties 

hard, baby! 
 

Jimmy chooses to ignore this. 
 

JIMMY 
You see Lapetto around here? 

 
Conner ignores Jimmy momentarily to slap up some of his 
friends, who are all going nuts at what they saw as a 
hilarious joke.  He then looks to Jim. 
 



CONNER 
Yeah, bro.  He went to the basement; said he had to talk to 

some of his people. 
 

JIMMY 
People? 

 
CONNER 

Yeah, you know, bro.  His people. 
 

JIMMY 
Alright, thanks. 

 
CONNER 

You keep partying hard, Jim!  You party that shit hard, 
baby! 

 
All his friends laugh again as he walks away from them, 
towards the basement door. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/HALLWAY—NIGHT 
 
Sam navigates though the crowds of people, trying to find 
Lapetto as well.  He walks by the entrance to the bathroom.  
As he does so, an arm reaches out and grabs him, pulling 
him inside. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/BATHROOM—NIGHT 
 
Carle jams Sam against the bathroom wall and leans in 
close, almost directly into his face. 
 

CARLE 
Sammy. 

 
SAM 

When did you get here? 
 

CARLE 
I’ve been here; I parked around the block. 

 
SAM 

Why did you... 
 

CARLE 
Why can’t we have it back, Sam? 

 



SAM 
This isn’t the time... 

 
CARLE 

Yes, it is.  You love me.  Say it.  Show it. 
 

SAM 
Carle... 

 
CARLE 

Kiss me.  C’mon. 
(theatrically) 

Kiss me, you damn fool. 
 

Carle leans in and lightly brushes her lips against Sam’s.  
Sam remains motionless for a moment, and then initiates. 
They share a passionate kiss, almost animalistic; their 
deep seated hunger for each other finally coming out.  
Carle goes to take off Sam’s shirt, but he blocks it, 
coming to his senses. 
 

SAM 
Carle, stop. 

 
She keeps going, determined in her resolve. 
 

SAM (cont’d) 
Stop. 

 
Sam lightly pushes her off him, and composes himself. 
 

SAM (cont’d) 
We can’t do this now. 

 
Sam heads to the bathroom door and opens it.  Carle leans 
against the sink, a “put off” look on her face.  Sam looks 
to her, and then walks out of the bathroom. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/BASEMENT DOOR—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy approaches the door leading down into the basement.  
He gets there, and is met by a dark haired Italian man 
dressed in a crisp suit. 
 

THUG #1 
There you are, Noir.  You’re expected. 

 



JIMMY 
(intrigued) 
Am I now? 

 
THUG #1 

Says Lapetto, anyway. 
 

The thug opens the door, allowing Jimmy through.  Jim 
throws him a cautious look, but then slowly goes through 
the door and down the stairs.  The thug closes the door. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/BASEMENT—NIGHT 
 
In the basement, several thugs are crowded about, all 
looking almost exactly the same as the one guarding the 
door upstairs.  They seem to be forming a defensive circle 
around someone.  We pan around them to reveal Anthony 
Lapetto standing in front of a desk, looking at a man 
seated behind it.  The man has his back turned to Lapetto, 
his chair facing in the opposite direction.  Jimmy finishes 
descending the stairs, and reaches the basement floor.  He 
turns and looks at all the men crowded in front of him.  
Upon seeing him, the thugs all reach inside their suit 
jackets and pull out sidearms, aiming them directly at 
Jimmy’s head.  He instantly raises his hands, overwhelmed. 
 

VOICE 
(forcibly gravelly; fake sounding) 

Now boys, there’s no reason for all of that. 
 

We see the man in the chair turn around to face us.  He is 
a large Italian man dressed in a dark suit and wearing a 
black hat atop his head, complete with a feather.  This is 
LOUIE GAGINO, the mob boss pretty much running the entire 
city. 
 

GAGINO 
I hate to sound cliché, Mr. Noir, but it’s a pleasure to 

finally meet you. 
(gestures to Lapetto) 

If you don’t already know, and it would be extremely 
offensive to me if you didn’t...I’m Louie Gagino.  Mr. 

Lapetto here has told me much about you. 
 

Jimmy looks confusedly at Gagino, then at Lapetto. 
 

JIMMY 



(to Lapetto) 
Isn’t this your house? 

 
ANTHONY 

You tryin’ to make some kind of point, douchebag? 
 

JIMMY 
(gestures his head at Gagino) 

Well, he’s lookin’ pretty comfortable... 
 

GAGINO 
I own everything I go into, Mr. Noir.  Whether it be a 

woman, a club, or Mr. Lapetto’s house here. 
 

Jimmy scoffs at this under his breath. 
 

GAGINO (cont’d) 
I understand you’re having a little...comprehension issue? 

 
JIMMY 

I want this heat off my back. 
 

GAGINO 
Is that a request, or a demand, Jimmy?  I couldn’t tell by 

your tone of voice there. 
 

JIMMY 
(shrugs) 

However you wanna look at it. 
 

GAGINO 
(chuckles, and points at Jimmy like he’s simulating a gun) 

You got a set of testicles on you, I’ll say that. 
 

JIMMY 
Get Jambino off my back, that’s all I’m askin’. 

 
ANTHONY 

(butts in) 
You came to me, asshole.  You asked for it.  Once the 

Munchkin Man’s on a job, he never stops until you’re in the 
ground. 

 
GAGINO 

(puts up a hand to silence Lapetto) 
Jimmy, the pertinent thing here is, Mr. Lapetto is right.  
You asked for this.  I put Lapetto on the job. If I call 



him off, it makes me look bad.  It tarnishes my, how do you 
say?  Storied reputation. 

 
JIMMY 

Are we gunna solve anythin’ here, or should I just get 
leave? 

 
GAGINO 

Bottom line, Noir.  You’re dying.  Whether it be by 
Jambino’s hand or mine.  I’d prefer Jambino, though.  I 

think that would be more...tasteful. 
 

Jimmy stares at Gagino with contempt, while Lapetto 
chuckles lightly. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/LIVING ROOM—NIGHT 
 
Sam is making his way through the living room, navigating 
past masses of people.  He walks past a familiar group of 
people: Conner and his lackeys, in the same spot Jimmy left 
them. 
 

CONNER 
Holy shit!  Diamond! 

 
Sam turns, looks at Conner, and then keeps walking.  Conner 
reaches out and grabs his shoulder. 
 

CONNER (cont’d) 
I didn’t know you were comin’ here, bro.  Is Carle here? 

 
SAM 

Yeah, she’s in the bathroom. 
 

CONNER 
She’s hot as fuck, man.  I’d rail the shit out of that 

bitch! 
 

Conner turns and looks back at his group of friends, who go 
insane and practically attack him with handshakes and chest 
smacks.  Sam walks off, and Conner notices. 
 

CONNER (cont’d) 
Where you goin’, bro? 

 
Sam nears the basement door, still navigating past people.  
Just as he is about to near it, he is pulled back into the 



crowd.  Sam whirls to look at the person responsible, and 
sees the stunning face of Carle looking back at him. 
 

CARLE 
You need a dance, Sammy.  I can see it in you’re face. 

 
SAM 

(gently pushes her off) 
No, I NEED to get to that basement, Carle. 

 
CARLE 

Just let loose.  You’re so uptight. 
 

SAM 
Jim might be down there... 

 
CARLE 

Jim’s fine.  He’s capable. 
 

Carle pulls Sam near her as Matisyahu’s “King Without a 
Crown” plays in the house.  The crowd begins moving to the 
beat.  Carle moves around Sam, who stands there like a 
rock, unmoving. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/BASEMENT—NIGHT 
 
Jimmy still stands with his hands on his head, glaring at 
Gagino, who is still seated at the desk, contemplating his 
fate. 
 

GAGINO 
(looks to Lapetto) 

So how should the cookie crumble, Tony? 
 

ANTHONY 
I say we bleed the bastard. 

 
GAGINO 

Now that’s just savage. 
 

As Gagino and Lapetto babble on and on, Jimmy darts his 
eyes around, taking in his surroundings.  We can tell he’s 
plotting an escape.  The two nearby thugs seemed to have 
relaxed, and are also talking amongst themselves.  Gagino 
seems to finish speaking to Lapetto and looks back to 
Jimmy. 
 



GAGINO (cont’d) 
Any suggestions, Mr. Noir? 

 
JIMMY 

Nah, my throats a little dry. 
 

Just then, Jimmy elbows the thug nearest him in the back of 
the head and goes for his gun.  The thug has just enough 
awareness to attempt to fend off the attack, causing both 
of them to struggle for the weapon.  Jimmy is throwing off 
the thug’s aim, and the gun eventually lands on Gagino.  
Lapetto is frozen, not knowing what to do, while the other 
thug lunges in front of the gun.  A shot rings out, and the 
second thug falls dead.  Jimmy finally wrenches the gun 
from the thugs grasp and runs for the stairs, but the thug 
trips him.  Jimmy hits the ground hard, dropping his gun in 
the process.  He tries to wrangle free, but came seem to do 
it.  Gagino looks to Lapetto and motions with his hand.  
Lapetto nods and pulls a handgun from his waistband.  He 
aims at the two men on the ground and fires.  The thug 
cries out as a bloody hole forms in his chest.  Lapetto 
missed. 
 

GAGINO 
(shocked) 

How do you fuck that up? 
(stands up) 

How did you manage to fuck that up?!  I gave you the 
fuckin’ hand motion! 

 
Jimmy kicks the dead thug’s hand free and runs up the 
stairs, back towards the party. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/LIVING ROOM—NIGHT 
 
Sam is still stuck on the dance floor with Carle as she 
continues to dance around him, her movements taking on a 
slightly sexual air.  A voice suddenly calls to them and 
can be heard over the music. 
 

VOICE 
Hey, you guys! 

 
Sam and Carle both look to see Kelly Preston approaching 
them, a stern look on her face. 
 

CARLE 



Kelly!  I haven’t seen you in... 
 

KELLY 
What the hell are you doing with him?  Are you two back on 

the smooth? 
 

CARLE 
I don’t know... 

 
SAM 

No, I’m here with Jim. 
 

KELLY 
(smiles) 

Jimmy Noir?  So you’re swingin’ the other way now?  This is 
a twist. 

 
Sam shakes his head and is about to walk away, when Jimmy 
bounds through the basement door, plowing over the thug 
guarding it. He runs onto the dance floor, wild eyed, blood 
covering his shirt.  He scans the faces, looking for Sam.  
The many bodies on the dance floor block him from view.  
When he dosesnt see him, Jimmy starts to head to the door, 
holding the gun to his side.  Just as he reaches it, a man 
steps in front of him, blocking his escape.  Jim looks up 
to realize it’s Jambino himself.  Jimmy is frozen with 
shock.  Jambino grabs him by the shirt roughly and slams 
him against the nearest wall. 
 
INT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY/BASEMENT DOOR—NIGHT 
 
The basement door shoots open once again, as Lapetto busts 
through.  He is followed by Gagino, who is in the process 
of smoothing out his suit. 
 

GAGINO 
(to Lapetto) 

Fix this situation, Tony. 
 

ANTHONY 
Yeah. 

 
Lapetto goes off as Gagino looks down at the fallen thug 
guarding the door, who is attempting to stand.  Gagino 
kicks him in the face, knocking him out again. 
 

GAGINO 



Stay on the ground, Franky.  It suits you. 
(looks around) 

Now where the fuck is Peaches? 
 

EXT. LAPETTO’S HOUSE/PARTY—NIGHT 
 
Jambino throws Jimmy down the front stairs of the house.  
He roughly lands on the lawn, coughing and sputtering, as 
his gun goes flying. Jambino then walks down the stairs 
slowly, with a calm and calculating step, removing his 
silenced pistol from his suit jacket as he does do.  He 
grabs Jimmy by the shirt again, lifts him up, and smacks 
him square in the face with the gun, knocking him 
senseless.  Jimmy lays flat on the lawn, dazed, as Jambino 
raises the gun, aiming it right at Jimmy’s forehead.  His 
finger tightens on the trigger.  Just as he is about to 
pull it, Sam jumps from the porch and onto Jambino’s back.  
A shot rings out, but misses Jim as Jambino hits the 
ground, his gun falling from his grasp and landing near 
Jimmy’s.  Sam gets on top of Jambino and repeatedly punches 
him in the face, but around the fourth shot, Jambino blocks 
it and cracks Sam’s wrist.  Sam tries to muffle a scream of 
pain as he rolls off of Jambino.  Carle appears on the 
porch and covers her mouth in horror as she surveys the 
scene. 
 

CARLE 
Sammy! 

 
Kelly appears on the porch beside her, a grin on her face. 
 

KELLY 
Nail his ass, Jambino!  Kill him! 

 
Carle turns and looks at Kelly, a shocked look on her face. 
 

CARLE 
What... 

 
KELLY 

Yeah, you heard me, you skanky whore! 
(looks back down to Jambino) 
Kill him, Steve!  Kill Noir! 

 
CARLE 

Wait, what... 
 



KELLY 
Yeah, it was me, Carle.  The blonde bimbo the whole time!  
I was telling Jambino where Jimmy was!  That bastard dumped 

me like I was nothing!   
 

CARLE 
(shocked) 

You dated Jimmy?  You never told m... 
 

KELLY 
Yeah, I did, Carle.  Why, is it a shock?  He threw me in 
the gutter, and then I see you crawling back to Sam like 

some hurt bird... 
 

Kelly is cut off by Lapetto, who appears on the porch 
behind the two girls. 
 

ANTHONY 
(cuts her off and looks off into the distance) 

Nah, Kelly.  She’s more like a delicate ostrich sweeping 
the cool ocean spray... 

(snaps out of it) 
I gotta finish this. 

 
Lapetto begins to descend the stairway and walk towards 
Jambino, who is now standing and sweeping some errant dirt 
off his pants.  Carle is rooted to her spot in shock, not 
believing lowly Kelly had anything to do with this.  She 
then seems to snap out of it, and sees that Jimmy and Sam 
are once again in danger.  She runs down the steps and 
jumps onto Lapetto’s back, trying to choke him.  Lapetto 
chuckles and flips Carle off his back, onto the lawn.  
Carle moans in pain and coughs lightly.  Lapetto then 
crouches down and wraps his hands around Carle’s throat, 
strangling her. 
 

ANTHONY 
It’s alright now; no struggling.  Once you pass out, you’ll 

look like one of those quiet, peaceful little baby peep 
birds.  Like the marshmallow Easter treat... 

 
Lapetto is cut off as Sam appears behind him and tackles 
him, knocking him off Carle. Sam and Lapetto struggle on 
the ground, while Jambino approaches Jimmy, who is still 
splayed out on the lawn.  Kelly still stands on the porch, 
and doesn’t move as Gagino appears behind her, on his way 



out of the party.  He sees the situation unfolding on the 
lawn, and his eyes widen. 

GAGINO 
(to Kelly) 

Things going well out here? 
 

KELLY 
(nods) 

Yeah, it’s swingin’ toward the positive. 
 

GAGINO 
Well, if that’s the case, I’ll be leaving. 

 
Gagino then sprints away, down the driveway and towards his 
car, as the chaos continues on the lawn.  Lapetto grabs Sam 
by the neck on the ground and is about to punch him 
straight in the face, but Sam knees him in the groin.  
Lapetto lets out a high yell and rolls off him, holding his 
crotch.  Sam then gets up, and looks to Carle on the lawn, 
who is holding her throat and hacking.  He then sees an odd 
sight: Jambino standing over Jimmy, just staring at him.  
Sam gets up and heads for the fallen guns, but stops as he 
sees something else: Jambino reaching his hand down to 
Jimmy.  Jimmy sees this, and hesitates to take action at 
first.  He looks at Jambino apprehensively, but then grabs 
his hand, and Jambino pulls him to his feet.  Jambino then 
begins to pet Jimmy’s head lovingly.  Jim doesn’t know what 
to do, and just looks to Sam as Jambino continues his 
groping.  Once finished, Jambino reaches into his jacket 
pocket and pulls out a small munchkin donut, handing it to 
Jimmy.  He then walks off down the lawn, picking his gun up 
from the lawn as he begins to walk off down the street. 
 

JIMMY 
(looks to Sam) 

What the in the blackest of fucks was that? 
 

KELLY 
(to Jambino) 

No!  You can’t do this again!  Why do you always do this!?  
This isn’t what you’re supposed to do!  Hey! 

 
Kelly jumps down off the porch and runs to Jambino, but Sam 
grabs her before she can get to him. 
 

KELLY (cont’d) 
Let go of me, you bastard!  Get off me! 



 
A car can be seen screeching down the street, with Gagino 
clearly inside.  He’s making his getaway.  “Mambo Italiano” 
by Dean Martin can be heard blasting from his speakers as 
he speeds away.  Kelly continues to struggle against Sam as 
he brings her to Jim. 
 

KELLY (cont’d) 
Let go of me! 

 
Sam lets her go and she stands in front of Jim, refusing to 
look her in the face. 
 

SAM 
(to Jim) 

She was the one spittin’ words to Jambino. 
 

JIMMY 
What? 

 
SAM 

Don’t trust the blonde dames, Jim. 
 

Sam then goes off to Carle, and leaves Kelly and Jimmy to 
themselves.  Jimmy looks like he just got hit by a train, 
blood covering his shirt and face, and he still clutches 
the small donut in his hand. 
 

JIMMY 
Why would you do that, Kelly? 

 
KELLY 

(tries to avoid eye contact, but ends up looking at him) 
You left me, damn you!  You left me in the dark, with 

nothing but false hope of getting you back! 
 

JIMMY 
You cheated on me, Kel. 

 
KELLY 

(finally looks at him) 
It doesn’t matter!  That was a one time thing. 

 
JIMMY 

You would go this far? 
 

KELLY 



(hesitates) 
Well, I guess.   

 
Jimmy can’t help but smile at Kelly, who ends up smiling 
back. 
 
We pan over to Sam, who is knelt down near Carle on the 
ground. 
 

SAM 
You sure you’re ok? 

 
CARLE 

All of a sudden you care, Sammy? 
 

SAM 
I never stopped. 

 
Carle stops rubbing her throat and looks to Sam. 
 

CARLE 
Shall I take that as an invitation? 

 
SAM 

(grins) 
Depends on what it’s for. 

 
CARLE 

Shut your mouth and take me, Sammy. 
 

Carle grabs Sam’s shirt and pulls him down to her, forcing 
him into a kiss.  But this time, Sam doesn’t resist and 
goes with it, happy to oblige.  Just as it looks like they 
may go further, a grunt is heard, and Sam looks up to find 
Lapetto standing over him and Carle, a gun pointed right at 
them. 
 

ANTHONY 
This shit ain’t wrapped up yet, Diamond. 

 
SAM 

Tony, put the gun down. 
 

ANTHONY 
No dice, bro.  It’s time for me to get myself made.  And 

best way to do that... 
(takes the gun off Sam and aims it at Jimmy) 



...is to take the tick out of Noir’s ticker. 
 

JIMMY 
You’re just gunna shoot me, Tony?  You were never one to 
bring the heat down yourself; all of a sudden you want 

you’re hands in it? 
 

ANTHONY 
(looks at Kelly, then back to Jimmy) 

Are you two seriously getting back together?  She tried to 
kill you, Noir.  You know that, right?  I should kill her 

too, just for being the dumb bitch she is. 
 

JIMMY 
You’re not gunna kill me, her, or anybody else, Tony.  It’s 

not you. 
 

ANTHONY 
You don’t know me then. 

 
Lapetto raises the pistol to fire, when a loud voice booms 
out into the yard. 
 

CONNER 
(laughing histerically) 

Tony, what the fuck you doin’, bro? 
 

Conner Miles is standing on the porch, looking into the 
yard.  He turns and yells back into the house. 
 

CONNER 
You guys gotta check this shit!  Lapetto’s got a fuckin’ 

water gun out here! 
 

A random kid runs onto the porch and surveys the scene. 
 

KID 
Is it a Super Soaker? 

 
CONNER 

I don’t know, bro. 
 

KID 
Cuz if it is, I want it.  I’ll buy it from him.  Those 

fuckin shits rock! 
 

CONNER 



Word! 
 

They high five each other and begin yelling out drunken 
slurs.  Sam sees that Lapetto is distracted, and takes the 
opportunity.  He stands up quickly and punches him right in 
the face, knocking him to the ground.  Sam then steps on 
his gun hand and takes the weapon from him. 
 

SAM 
Sorry, Tony.  No shootin’ today. 

 
ANTHONY 

Oh, you fuckers!  You get tonight, but I see you everyday 
at school!  Every fuckin’ day! 

 
Sam shakes his head and looks to Jimmy, both of them 
grinning.  He then helps Carle up off the ground, and they 
both walks towards the house.  Kelly approaches Jimmy, who 
reaches his hand out to her.  She takes it, and they follow 
Sam and Carle towards the house.  Lapetto continues 
screaming in the background.  The picture then freezes as 
Jimmy’s voice is heard. 
 

JIMMY (V.O.) 
So, what did you guys think?  Good stuff?  It all kinda 

wrapped up nicely in the end, didn’t it?  Of course, there 
are some loose ends, but hey, this is a short film, not a 
feature.  To make those, you need some cash.  Maybe you 

could leave some before you leave?  You know, on you’re way 
out?  Ah, whatever.  WAIT!  I just realized something.  We 
never used the title in a line of dialogue.  Ohh, I know 
what to do; perfect way to end this.  My name is Jimmy 

Noir, and I’m no longer on Suicide Watch. 
(laughs to himself) 

Yes. 
 

FADE OUT: 
 
 

T H E  E N D 
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